
A Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Oxford was held on August 9, 2022 at the 
Village Hall - 20 LaFayette Park, Oxford, NY  13830.  Special meeting started at 7:00 P.M. 

Present were Mayor Terry Stark, Trustee Dale Leach, Trustee Dustin Hendricks, Trustee Richard Marks, 
Trustee Rice   

Mayor Terry Stark called the Special meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
 
Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was given. 
 
Public comments  None 
None 
 
FIRE STATION ADDITION AND RENOVATION BIDS 
Mayor reviewed summary of BIDS received on August 2nd.  Following discussion, Trustee Marks 
proposed and Trustee Leach seconded the following resolution: 
 

RESOLUTION 22-8-9 
 

A RESOLUTION OF VILLAGE BOARD OF THE VILLAGE OF OXFORD REJECTING ALL BIDS TO 
CONTRACT FOR THE “OXFORD FIRE STATION ADDITION & RENOVATIONS” 

 
WHEREAS, pursuant to authorization by the Mayor and Village Board of Trustees of the Village of Oxford 
(the “Village”), the Village received bid proposals on August 2, 2022 for the “Fire station Addition & 
Renovations Project” (hereinafter, the “Project”); and 
 
WHEREAS, the Village received three (3) bids, for General Contracting, three (3) bids for Mechanical, 
four (4) bids for Plumbing, seven (7) bids for electrical which were publicly opened and read aloud; and 
 
WHEREAS, the Local Public Contracts Law requires that competitive bidding contracts be awarded to the 
lowest responsive, responsible bidder; and 
 
WHEREAS, it has been determined that the lowest responsive, responsible construction bids received 
were in a total amount of $2,659,630, which was over the budgeted amount $1,563,813; by $1,095,817 
(+70%), and 
 
WHEREAS,  upon review of the Village Consultant, the bids indicated that the pricing of the work varied 
greatly between bidders, evidenced a lack of competition as to pricing, and that the Village did not budget 
for such an amount for this particular project, See Bid Review, attached as “Exhibit A”; and 
 
WHEREAS, as all bids substantially exceeded the Village Consultant’s estimate for the Project, the 
Village consultant recommends rejecting all bids, and that the Village of Oxford plan to re-bid the projects 
after further evaluation; and 
 
WHEREAS, pursuant to General Municipal Law 104-b, Rejection of bids; reasons, a contracting unit may 
reject all bids where the lowest bid substantially exceeds the cost estimates for the goods or services, 
and 
 
WHEREAS, The competitive bidding law provides a municipality with the discretion to reject all of the bids 
that it receives and call for new ones, as this principle is an integral part of the public contract process so 
long as the municipality’s actions were supported by a rational basis and are not arbitrary or capricious, 
observed in good faith and accorded to all bidders, just consideration, simply not to avoid the 
requirements of competitive bidding by rejecting all bids. 
 
WHEREAS, The Mayor and Village Board have concluded that rejecting the bids as submitted is in the 
best interests of the Village and agree with the Village Consultant’s recommendation. 

 
 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the Village of Oxford Board of Trustees, in the County of 
Chenango, and State of New York, as follows: 
 

1. That the bids proposals as opened August 2, 2022 as to the “Fire Station Addition & 
Renovations Project” all be rejected. 

2. That the project be further evaluated, as may be recommended by the Village Engineer. 
3. That this Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

 
AND BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the Board of Trustees directs the Village Clerk to send a “Notice 
of Rejection of all Bids” (attached herein) to all bidders no later than August 12, 2022.   
 
The question of the adoption of the foregoing resolution was duly put to a vote on roll call which resulted 
as follows: 
 
 Dale B. Leach  Aye 
 Richard Rice  Aye 
 Dustin F. Hendricks Aye 
 Richard A. Marks Aye 
 Terry M. Stark  Aye 
 



The resolution was hereupon declared adopted. 
 
 
INFULL OF FIRE STATION EXCAVATION 
 
Based upon rejection of all Fire Station bids, Mayor recommended hat the large crater left during the 
demolition of the Coe House represents a public safety hazard and should be filled as soon as possible.  
The Board reviewed the following options: 
 

1. Utilize a change order for Gorick Construction who has the Demolition Contract to return and 
fill the excavated site at a cost of approximately $20,000 

 
2. Contract with Burrell’s Construction of Norwich, NY who are already in the Village working on 

a Water Improvement Project to fill the excavated site at a cost of $9,500 as outlined in 
attached proposal. 

 

3. Direct DPW Department to fill the excavated site at a cost for time and materials estimated at 
about $10,000. 

 

Due to the uncertainty of it and when the Fire Station Coe Replacement building will be completed, no 
compaction testing is included in the above pricing. 
 
During discussion, it was determined that the most economical solution was to have Burrell’s or the DPW 
complete the project.  It was then mentioned that the DPW is currently short staffed and also tied up with 
the Water Improvement Project.  Following more discussion, Trustee Rice proposed and Trustee 
Hendricks seconded a motion to accept Burrell’s proposal for $9,500.00 not including compaction testing. 
 
The Mayor called the vote and all voted aye and motion was approved.  
Mayor will notify Burrell’s Construction. 
 
WASTEWATER COMMITTEE 
Mayor reviewed letter to New York State Veteran’s Home Administrator Kurt Apethorpe indicating the 
implementation of a Capital charge of approximately $1,500 per month in addition to usage charges.  A 
more detailed calculation model must be adopted by the Board by September 1st as well as whether the 
capital charge should be applied to other commercial/institutional multi-dwelling unit facilities.  Additional 
discussions regarding differentiating between commercial and residential rates should also be reviewed.  
Mayor and Wastewater Committee should take the lead on this and report back to full Board at the 
August 30th Regular Board meeting. 
 
DPW 
Rick Paden confirmed via phone that the new backhoe has been received and he had forwarded the 
invoice to the village clerks for payment this month.  Rick Paden and Bill Kelsey have met with Mayor 
Stark regarding the status of candidates for the positions of Working Supervisor and MEO Laborer. 
 
There was no further discussion regarding the role of the Village Board in interviewing and hiring 
candidates for employment.  Attached is a summary of the rolls of the Mayor and Board of Trustees that 
should help clarify the discussion.  This is from the New York Conference of Mayors (NYCOM) and the 
full Handbook is online at NYCOM.com or hard copy available at Village Hall. 
 
ADJOURNMENTADJOURNMENT: 
Mayor Stark made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:44 p.m. 
 
Next Regular meeting will be August 30th, 2022 at 7:00 p.m. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
 
 
 
Terry M. Stark 
Recorder of Record 














